MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 11th JUNE 2015
The Chairman read out the following statement:
Members are required to declare any interests, dispensations, predetermination or lobbying on items on this agenda. Members are reminded that changes to the Register of Interests should be notified to the Clerk. 
No interests were registered.
PRESENT: Cllrs. Bunyan, Clifford, Cook, Fermor, Franks, Goodchild, Hall, Hartley, Holmes, Kemp, Rook, Smith, Swann and Veitch. Borough Cllr. James Hannam. KCC and Borough Cllr. Sean Holden.
APOLOGIES: Cllr. Fairweather and Borough Cllr. Tom Dawlings.
34:
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 

The Chairman, Cllr. Veitch proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 21st May be adopted as a true record.  Cllr. Hall stated that she would like to see evidence of the KALC advice regarding ‘Matters Arising’. Cllr. Hall also referred to the sentence regarding the circulation of an email from Cllr. Dawlings, stating that part of what she had said had been omitted from the Minutes. The Chairman responded by informing Cllr. Hall that she was seeking approval of the Minutes as a true and accurate record and that they do not have to include all comments ‘verbatim’. The Deputy Clerk offered to resend the email to all current Councillors. Cllr. Veitch then proposed the Minutes be adopted, this was seconded by Cllr. Goodchild and agreed.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

35:
The Chairman gave her report stating that she had attended a variety of events in the past three weeks.  There was Cranbrook School’s Speech Day, enlivened by some stand-up comedy by two of the leavers. The School are to be congratulated on their recent outstanding OFSTED report.  She had also attended a half day training session with the Deputy Clerk on VAT and Employment Law at Ditton Community Centre.  Another event she had attended was the presentation at Hawkhurst by the planning consultants at the end of three days of consultation on their Neighbourhood Plan.  The consultants had gained a very good knowledge of Hawkhurst in a very short time.

Earlier this week, she had attended a site visit on the Cranbrook Engineering site, with Guy Johnson and his team, the Tunbridge Wells Borough Planning and Conservation Officers and KCC Cllr. Sean Holden. The Secretary of State’s decision is that one building on the site is to be listed.  The gable end of this can be seen from Stone Street, behind and above what used to be the Cycle Shop.  The architects suggest that this building, which backs onto the wall of the George Hotel, can be incorporated in the existing design, with minimal changes to that design.   Jane Lynch advised that a new planning application would be needed for the site because of various planning regulatory changes over the intervening years, and suggested that thought be given to submitting one new application to cover both the Wilkes Field and the Cranbrook Engineering Sites.  Cllr. Veitch stated she was confident that the buildings on the site have now been thoroughly investigated by the experts. 
Cllr. Kemp responded to her report by stating that he felt there was a significant change between the 1st and 2nd report received by English Heritage and that the second one had taken on board a lot of details from the Canterbury Trust report such as the old brewery, the tudor building to the side which was thought to be associated with the cloth industry. He considered that the changes although subtle were significant and although some of the buildings were not considered worthy of listing they were important and an option to list them locally under the NPPF 2012 should be considered. In response to Cllr. Holmes, Cllr. Kemp confirmed that he had a copy of the Historic England report and would be happy to circulate it to all Members.
Cllr. Veitch informed Members that we were now in the process of gathering the various pieces of information to supplement the Wilkes Field application, in response to the various queries and concerns raised at the planning meeting in May. In response to a question from Cllr. Hartley, Cllr. Veitch confirmed that as the current application had been deemed invalid due to two boundary issues and the planning fees already paid could be reused for the new application. 
The resolution sought with the Co-op Society regarding gaining their permission to access Wilkes Field is progressing with no problems reported to her, although completion has been delayed as permission will only be granted once planning permission is given.  

Cllr. Veitch reported that she had visited Steve Holdom at Hartley House, and showed him the pictures of the Community Centre.  She was delighted to say that he was looking well.
36:
MEMBERS CODE OF CONDUCT:

The Chairman referred to the copy of an email from John Scarborough – Head of Legal Partnership and Monitoring Officer for TWBC that Councillors had received with their paperwork. It was to seek the views of the Council on the proposal to remove the three month time limit for accepting complaints against Councillors under the Code of Conduct. After a brief discussion Cllr. Veitch proposed that Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council had no objection to the removal of the three month limit, this was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed, one Councillor abstained from voting.

37:
ELECTORIAL REVIEW OF KENT:

The Chairman explained that we had been asked to respond to the draft recommendations drawn up by the Local Government Boundary Commission. Cllr. Hall stated she was aware they were recommending that Goudhurst and Kilndown were included in the Cranbrook area, and they were very unhappy about that. Cllr. Cook asked KCC Cllr. Holden to clarify the extent of the changes recommended.  Cllr. Holden explained that apart from the minor boundary changes, the recommendations also proposed to reduce the number of county councilors from 84 to 81. 
Cllr Hall felt that we had been given insufficient information in order to make a decision this evening, and that Councillors should respond individually. The Chairman reminded her that her papers contained details on the links to further investigate the issue and had been available for over a week and it is the responsibility of all Councillors to read their papers. We had been asked to respond as a Parish Council, there was no other opportunity to comment as the consultation closed before our next meeting, however Councillors could also respond as an individual if they so wished.  Cllr. Cook proposed that in principle we should welcome the reduction in Councillors and the move towards equalising the constituencies, without prejudice to any individual case, this was seconded by Cllr. Smith and agreed with two absentions. Cllr. Veitch commented that she was delighted that Cranbrook would be the centre of the rural community.

38:
COMMUNITY  CENTRE: 

PUBLIC LOAN CONSULTATION – DRAFT DOCUMENT APPROVAL – MECHANISM OF ISSUING THE POLL DOUMENT.
Cllr. Veitch explained that she was asking Councillors to consider three things:
· Whether to have a poll at all – which is essential criteria if we are to apply for a loan from the Public Works Loan Board?
· What information is sent out on or with the poll card?

· The process of delivering the poll and the counting of the results?

For the benefit of new Councillors, Cllr. Veitch explained that the Business Plan that was submitted with the planning application to TWBC had made the assumption that a loan would be considered allowing construction to start sooner. Fundraising for any project is usually easier if confidence in delivery exists. The Public Works Loan Board is a government department which loans money to public bodies for a period of up to 50 years at a fixed low rate of interest. We had sought advice from KALC and any application to P.W.L.B required supplementary documentation, not least, evidence that the rate payers had been consulted and were in favour of a loan. 
Cllr. Smith was concerned that any increase in the precept would only affect Cranbrook & Sissinghurst parishioners but the Community Centre would benefit residents of the entire rural area. He was also concerned that any fundraising may overlap efforts to raise funds for the refurbishment of St. George’s Institute.  Cllr. Swann reminded him that £10,000 had been put aside for community facilities in Sissinghurst. In response to Cllr. Hall, the Chairman confirmed there is no requirement for the loan to be shared with St. George’s Institute as we do not own that building.
Cllr. Veitch referred to the draft document that Councillors had received with their documents. In response to a concern from Cllr. Hartley, Cllr Rook confirmed that Jane Lynch had indicated they would require evidence that the community was behind the project before any planning approval was given and the poll would be the best indication of that. 
In response to a comment from Cllr. Fermor, Cllr. Hall stated that she felt this issue should be discussed at committee level and she was in favour of a community centre, she had in fact campaigned for five years for it to be sited on the old Council Offices. 
Cllr. Franks felt the draft document they were looking at was deeply flawed and could be improved upon. The Chairman accepted Cllr Franks offer of help to rework the document and proposed that the document was taken back to the Community Centre Committee for amendment and further discussion, this was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed. 
The Chairman explained that if it was decided that we would poll the residents then we would need to discuss how that would be physically delivered. The last time we had reason to consult the parishioners via a poll, was for the car parks. On that occasion Royal Mail had handled the delivery at a cost of £500, however it had proved less than satisfactory; some Councillors reported receiving two poll cards and others none at all and it was felt that many of the cards were discarded as junk mail. She suggested that this time we could reduce the cost and improve efficiency by delivering the majority ourselves, with just a few properties in the outlying areas receiving it by post. In response to Cllr. Holmes, Cllr. Veitch confirmed that prepaid return envelopes would not be used. Cllr. Hall thought the Vestry Hall should be used as a polling station in the same way it was for elections and that doing as the Chairman was proposing was open to abuse. Cllr. Swann advised this would add several thousand pounds to the cost. In response to Cllr. Smith, the Chairman confirmed that one card would be delivered to each household although further cards could be requested if required. Cllr. Veitch proposed that delivery of the poll should be as discussed, this was seconded by Cllr. Cook. There were twelve votes in favour and two against therefore the motion was carried.   
COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:

39.
Cllr. Veitch advised Members that the next meeting was scheduled for Tuesday 16th at 2pm and invited any interested Councillors to attend. In response to a concern raised from Cllr. Hall regarding the time of the meeting, the Deputy Clerk confirmed that the agenda had been circulated and the timings of future meetings was an agenda item that would be discussed at that meeting.
POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

40:
Cllr. Goodchild brought forward the report of the meeting held on the 9th June and invited questions.  Cllr. Swann responded to a question from Cllr. Fermor on the banking arrangements and explained that since the branch closure of HSBC in Cranbrook, a collection account had been opened at Lloyds for the daily deposits of cash and cheques.  In response to a question from Cllr. Hartley, Cllr. Veitch confirmed that there was no reference to any monies being spent on advice regarding the enabling project on Wilkes Field because there had not been any expenditure. She also confirmed that the respective parties had each paid their own planning fees. 
Cllr. Goodchild proposed the adoption of the report; this was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed. 

PLANNING COMMITTEE :

41: 
Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 26th May and invited questions.  She advised Members that our comments regarding the new application – Land West of Common Road would mirror our comments on the previous application for the site.
BURIAL GROUNDS & PROPERTIES COMMITTEE:

42:  
Cllr. Clifford stated the next meeting would be a visit to the various sites that come under the responsibility of the Committee and was scheduled for 14th July.
ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

43: 
Cllr. Holmes stated that the meeting was scheduled for 30th June and that he had emailed the Committee inviting members to submit suggestions for topics or projects to go on the agenda.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE:
44: 
Cllr. Rook stated the next meeting would be a site meeting starting at 6pm at the Allotments in Oatfield Drive. As a tour of all the sites would be undertaken he suggested that all those on the Committee wore suitable clothing. 
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

45:
Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the Meeting held on 27th May. She reported that Conservation Officer Mark Stephenson was dismayed on the lack of progress regarding the Providence Chapel. He hoped it would survive another winter and for some positive news on the way forward soon.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

46:  
Cllr. Clifford stated that he had not attended any meetings as yet, but would report back to the Council when he had.

ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

47: 
There was nothing to report.
CLERKS REPORT:


48: 
The Deputy Clerk thanked Cllr. Holden on behalf of the Speedwatch groups for his support by way of a Members Grant for the purchase of a new tripod and the annual service of the equipment. This would benefit the residents of this parish along with the four other parishes that use the equipment.
The Deputy Clerk was delighted to report that Kent Wildlife Trust were proposing to designate an area at the top of the High Street, known locally as the ‘Copse’ as a potential roadside nature reserve.

CORRESPONDENCE:

49:
A letter had been received from Kent County Council advising us that KCC Community Warden Adam Osborn would be the permanent replacement for our area. Cllr. Swann suggested that we would welcome ideas to further ultilise this resource.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:
50:
Cllr. Veitch informed Members that she and Cllr. Rook had been invited to the Men’s Breakfast Club on Saturday 13th June to give a short presentation on the Community Centre. She was planning to attend her first Parish Chairman’s meeting on Tuesday 16th June and the ‘Meet the Councillors’ event in Sissinghurst on Saturday 20th June. There is also the Cranbrook in Bloom Garden Safari and the Armed Forces Day Service on the 21st.  Cranbrook’s Family Fun Day was on Sunday the 28th and both she and Cllr. Rook had prior commitments so she would be looking for volunteers to help man the gazebo for the Parish Council.
51:
Cllr.  Bunyan reminded Members that the Sissinghurst Flower Show was on Saturday 20th June at 2.30pm at the Primary School.
52:
Cllr. Cook reported that he and Cllr. Rook had attended Cranbrook School for the launch of Peter Allen’s book about the history of the first five centuries of the School. The books are available from the school at a cost of £12. In celebration of their quincentenary the school were intending to set up a committee to celebrate the event in 2018 and it was hoped the Parish Council would be represented on that Committee. 
53:
Cllr. Fermor stated that she would shortly be attending the Tree Warden course at Hadlow College. She also mentioned that her own garden would be open for the Garden Safari.

54:
Cllr. Smith reminded Members that the Classic Car Show was being held in Sissinghurst on Sunday 14th June.
55:
Cllr. Goodchild reminded Members that the Senior Citizen’s Lunch Club is still going and if any Member is aware of anyone that may be a little lonely or would appreciate a meal then please let him know. Cllr. Swann also mentioned the Sunday Lunch hosted by the Church once a month. 
56:
Although Borough Councillor Dawlings had sent his apologises, he had emailed the Clerk his report which Cllr. Veitch read out. He had stated that he had been given a significant Committee workload - Audit & Governance, Overview & Scrutiny, Planning, and Licensing Committees and the Finance & Governance Cabinet Advisory Board.  At a briefing session he had attended as Vice-Chairman of the Audit & Governance Committee, it was clear to him that this aspect of TWBC is very well managed, its financial position is sound despite cuts in central government funding and its strategy of moving reserves from cash to property to generate funds to cover the reductions in central government funding is paying off.  

The Finance and Governance Cabinet Advisory Board meeting on Tuesday focused on the Cultural and Learning hub in Royal Tunbridge Wells, the Borough Council's lottery bid for this project and plans to acquire the site from KCC.  This is intended to be financed by new capital receipts with lottery funds, assuming the application is successful.

He stated that planning was all new to him but he had attended a useful training session before his first Planning meeting last Wednesday.  Again the importance of Neighbourhood Plans to enable more local influence on planning matters was apparent.  He reported that Graham Homes has arranged a meeting of Cranbrook Tourism Forum for 23rd June.  
57:
Cllr. Holden reported that the proposed changes to the junction at Wilsley Pound were progressing albeit slowly, he was confident the changes would be implemented shortly.

He reported that he had had attended a number of meetings with Guy Johnson, David Rivers and had worked hard to persuade them to continue with the project. He felt encouraged by the attitude of the Borough and their planning officers and with their commitment in helping us achieve the Community Centre. No one wanted the developer to walk away so as much as possible was being done to incorporate the newly listed part of the site into a new design in such a way that would still be viable for the developer. 
He stated his frustration at the electoral review by the Boundary Commission, and could not understand why people would want to reduce their democratic representation.
Following on from what the Deputy Clerk had reported with regard to the Kent Wildlife Trust, he had contributed £3,000 towards a Wildlife Warden on condition they spent time in Cranbrook.

He is enlisting the help of council officials to reduce the amount of signage that is being erected to promote local events. He has nothing against estate agents promoting these events however feels it should be proportionate. He has seen many where the event is overshadowed by the promotion of the sponsors and erecting them on highway land is an offence and a breach of planning regulations, he also felt that we were becoming inundated with them and that we were after all in an area of outstanding natural beauty.

58:
Cllr. Hannam concurred with all of what Cllr Holden had said. He stated that one thing that appeared to be a concern to a lot of his constituents’ is vehicles speeding through Sissinghurst, particularly along Common Road. He is currently in the process of finding out if a reduction in the speed limit could be implemented although he realises this decision would be the responsibility of Kent County Council. He also mentioned the new Gladman application, it was hoped that Helen Grant would enlist the aid of the Secretary of State to prevent developers putting in multiple applications and had scheduled a meeting with representatives from Gladman. Cllr. Bunyan reported that the Parish Council had agreed to employ the services of a Planning Consultant to represent us at the appeal.  
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